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REPORT OF THE 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ZONING COMMITTEE
OF ANC 6A
April 27, 2004

Present: Commissioners Joe Fengler, Gladys Mack, and Cody Rice; Resident Members Gretchen Brandt, Sherry Brown, Brendan Danaher, Jeff Fletcher, Virginia Gaddis, and Drew Ronneberg.

Commissioner Rice chaired the meeting.
1125 G Street, NE: Maintenance and Safety

The committee heard an update (see Attachment 1) from Peter Jones, Ward 6 Neighborhood Services Coordinator. Residents in attendance said that they had noticed an increase in construction activity, but that Ms. Harris had not been present at all times to supervise. There appears to be reluctance on the part of DCRA to conduct inspections of the foundation, firewall, framing, and overall structural integrity, and to document the findings. Residents expressed concerns that, given the pace of construction, existing structural problems may be covered up leading to more problems later.

Committee Recommendation: That the ANC send a letter to DCRA asking that permits for this property be revoked/suspended until inspections are complete, recommending demolition if structural concerns are not addressed, and requesting a written report from DCRA.
House of Ruth: 651 10th St, NE
The House of Ruth operates an emergency shelter for approximately 65 women at 651 10th Street, NE. The committee heard the following concerns from residents, Commissioner Fengler, and a staff person from Sherwood Recreation Center regarding the facility:

1. Loitering on the G Street concrete stairs

2. Loitering and sleeping by House of Ruth clients inside the Sherwood Recreation Center

3. Suspected drug use and prostitution in the alley and on the sidewalks of the premises

4. Excessive trash and garbage on G Street

5. Lack of permits for the construction of a 6 foot chain link fence

6. Need for repairs and tuck pointing on the buildings

No one from House of Ruth attended the committee meeting although Commissioner Fengler sent a letter of invitation to the executive director. 

The committee noted that the BZA Order 15412 granting the special exception allowing this emergency shelter to operate in a residential zone requires House of Ruth to establish an on-going liaison with the ANC and members of the community, and to meet with members of the community at least once per year. All property owners within 200 feet of the site are to be notified in advance of such meetings and invited to attend. House of Ruth has not complied with this condition. A copy of the order is available online at http://dcoz.dc.gov/alternate/trans/trans_view.asp?view=%2Forders%2F15412%5F960%2D852%2Db%2Epdf

According to an email forwarded by Commissioner Fengler, the House of Ruth has scheduled a meeting for Thursday, April 29, 2004 at 6 PM at the People’s Community Church at 653 11th Street, NE.

Committee Recommendation: That the ANC send a letter to House of Ruth to remind the management of the obligation to establish an on-going liaison with the ANC and members of the community, to meet with members of the community at least once per year, and to recommend that House of Ruth establish a Neighborhood Advisory Council to address the identified concerns.

708 Massachusetts Ave, NE (sq 895, lot 76): Re-Zoning Proposal for MedLink by Capitol Hill Restoration Society

The committee heard from Gary Peterson, Zoning Committee Chair for the Capitol Hill Restoration Society and a resident of SMD 6A03. Mr. Peterson presented a re-zoning proposal for the Capitol Hill Hospital Square currently occupied by MedLink (see Attachment 2). This property is located just west of ANC 6A’s boundary in ANC 6C.

The land currently owned by MedLink is zoned R5D, while the surrounding squares are zoned R4 except for a portion of 8th Street between C Street and E Street, NE which is zoned C2A. St. James Church which shares the square with MedLink is also zoned R4. Recent history indicates that the R5D zoning creates pressure for development that is denser than the surrounding residential, rowhouse neighborhood. According to the zoning code, R5D permits matter-of-right development of medium/high density. The R5D zone allows construction up to 90 feet with 75 percent lot occupancy, whereas the R4 limit is 40 feet and 60 percent lot occupancy. By comparison, the tallest historic portion of the existing hospital complex is 53 feet. In addition, R5D zoning only requires 1 parking space for every 3 residential units.

If the property were downzoned to R5B, the height limit would be 50 feet with 60 percent lot occupancy and 1 parking space would be required for every 2 residential units. According to the zoning code, R5B permits matter-of-right development of moderate density. Additional height, density, and lot occupancy would be available through the Planned Unit Development (PUD) process. The committee discussed how R5B zoning is more compatible with the surrounding neighborhood and how the PUD process would allow design flexibility while granting residents of the surrounding area more opportunity for input in the development process.

CHRS hopes to get Office of Planning to submit the downzoning proposal to the Zoning Commission, which would then hold public hearings on the proposal. CHRS has already obtained a letter of support from ANC 6B and will soon be making a presentation to ANC 6C. 

Committee Recommendation: That the ANC send a letter of support for CHRS’ downzoning proposal to the Office of Planning.

Old Engine House 10, 1341 Maryland Avenue, NE: Historic Landmark Application #02-03 by Capitol Fire Museum
The committee discussed an application for historic landmark designation for Old Engine House 10 by the Capitol Fire Museum. This application is one of a series of historic landmark applications by the Capitol Fire Museum for DC firehouses. According to the application, this firehouse has a “Queen Anne Revival façade. . .characterized by ornate brickwork and terra cotta.” A decorative tablet on the faced indicates that the firehouse was “Erected 1894.” In 1940, Engine Company 10 was combined with Truck Company 13 at 1342 Florida Avenue, NE and this property was vacated.

Historic landmark status would protect the external appearance of the building from significant modification without the approval of the Historic Preservation Review Board, would make the property eligible for certain tax incentives, and would still allow the adaptive reuse of the interior. Since this building is not in a historic district, without landmark status it could be demolished or razed without community input. The property is currently owned by the DC government and under the control of DHCD.

Committee Recommendation: That the ANC send a letter of support for the historic landmark designation application to the Historic Preservation Office.
326 12th Street, NE: New Construction

The committee was presented with plans for new construction at 326 12th Street, NE. The committee had previously heard from the owner of this property on April 29, 2003. At that time, the committee made a recommendation to the ANC for a letter of support for demolition of the existing building, which HPRB had determined is not a contributing structure to the historic district. The ANC sent this letter on May 12, 2003. Since neither the committee nor the commissioner of the affected SMD had been provided with the plans prior to the meeting, consideration of the plans for new construction was tabled for a future committee meeting. Commissioner Rice will check on the review status with the Historic Preservation Office and provide a copy of the plans to Commissioner Musante. 

Next ED&Z Committee Meeting:
Tuesday, May 25, 2004

7-9 PM

900 G Street, NE

Community Room of the Capitol Hill Towers

ATTACHMENT 1

April 26, 2004

Joseph Fengler, Chair

Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

P.O. Box 75115

Washington, D.C. 20013

RE:
1125 G Street, NE

Dear Commissioner Fengler:

Below please find this office’s response to your letter dated April 19, 2004, entitled “Concerns about 1125 G Street, NE”:

Whether required construction inspections have occurred or have been inadequate. There were particular concerns about inspections for the foundation, firewall, framing, and overall structural integrity.

DCRA has informed this office that construction inspections have occurred.  DCRA also informed this office that they do not have structural engineers who analyze a contractor’s work, but instead DCRA reviews/approves engineering and/or construction plans forwarded by the owner/general contractor.  We have been informed that the owner was asked to replace cinder block with a larger size, to increase structural integrity.

Whether a licensed general contractor is supervising the work. 

Owner Ms. Tanya Harris is licensed as a general contractor and will be supervising the work from this period on.  Ms. Harris was instructed by this office that she is to be on the premise at all times unless she hires another general contractor (who must remain on-site) or she would be cited by DCRA. 

Status of property registration in the Real Property Assessment Database and tax treatment by the Office of Tax and Revenue. (There is no property with the address 1125 G St, NE in the database, although a property at lot 0983 and square 0056 is shown as owned by Lisa M. Godette. This property is classified as use code 91: "True-Vacant.")

1125 G Street, NE, is being taxed at the vacant property rate, per Ms. Lisa Newman with the Office of Tax & Revenue (442-6449).   With the information given to Ms. Newman last Tuesday, she has advised this office that she will update the record.  Ms. Newman needs to determine when the change can occur, since the house is not completely finished.

Vehicles working on the site (large trucks and bulldozers) access the site from the new brick sidewalk causing damage to the sidewalk.

Ms. Harris has been instructed that no trucks or bulldozers are to access the site from the sidewalk.  Ms. Harris has made the necessary repairs to the damaged sidewalk.

Fences around the property are often not properly secured, allowing unauthorized access and theft from the site.

Ms. Harris has secured the rear gate of the property and was instructed to widen  the front fence by COB Friday April 23, 2004, to prohibit anyone from entering the open area (in the front) and getting hurt.  This request has been met.  Ms. Harris is aware that if her property is not secure, she will be cited by DCRA. 
The alley between 11th & 12th and F & G Streets is sometimes blocked by work vehicles and materials.
Ms. Harris was instructed she has to apply for a permit for a temporary alley closure before she can allow construction trucks to block the alley.

Work vehicles damaged the fence at 636 12th Street, NE.
Unfortunately, this office cannot substantiate this claim.

The alley and street have been damaged by construction activities. The temporary patches are not adequate.
DDOT explained the alley repair will be implemented by the District government, due to trash trucks and other vehicles entering this alley.  

The residents expressed concern about whether the plans conform to zoning regulations for lot coverage and height, and whether the plans had been followed.

Building plans have been reviewed and approved by DCRA.
Vermin such as rats, as well as mold and mildew from water damage that should be addressed before additional construction.
No evidence was noticed of the above statement.  Rodent control (VECTOR) has been asked to inspect the property, and this office is awaiting their inspection and report. 

Phone and cable lines have been knocked down, and repairs have left some lines with excess slack.


Per Ms. Harris, the phone lines were knocked down when the tree from 1129 fell across the neighbor’s yard. Residents should contact Verizon and/or their cable company to tighten the excess slack. 
Whether proper public space approvals have been obtained, and whether fees have been improperly waived.
Public space approval has been properly obtained, and all permits are valid as of this date (some of the permits have been renewed).
Destruction of a street tree by construction activities.
The Tree Division will be making the determination of the species and the size of the tree.  Ms. Harris will be asked to replace the tree box.

Possible illegal activities (drug drop-off in bamboo?) in the alley behind the property.

This office will bring this information to the attention of MPD.

Commissioner, it is my understanding that at least some of the concerns noted in your letter is being addressed by residents or their lawyer(s).  Our office is also aware that some residents are working with Ms. Harris in seeing that certain repairs are being made to their property.
Please be advised that this office, along with DDOT, has requested the DCRA inspector, Harry Meyers, submit his findings regarding this property in writing to this office, but we are awaiting his response.  Once we are updated this office will forward either his findings or a summary of the same to ANC 6A. 
With Kind Regards, 

Peter Jones

Ward 6 Neighborhood Services Coordinator

PJ/FE

file

ATTACHMENT 2

Background for Rezoning of The Capitol Hill Hospital Square

The Current Situation

Capitol Hill Hospital is currently licensed to provide nursing home beds and intermediate care beds or a so-called step-down unit.  It is not currently licensed as an acute care facility or “hospital”.  Nor does it provide a emergency room services.  Such health services as are provided are located in the “tower” portion of the facility with the rest of the complex unused so far as can be ascertained.  The land owned by the hospital is zoned R5D.The hospital shares the square with St. James Church which is zoned R-4.  The Squares surrounding the hospital are in the R-4 category except for the intersection of 8th and C Street, NE which is C2A.  Thus, other than the C2A the rest of the area is R-4 residential, including the recently developed former Hospital parking lots on 7th St. NE between Mass. Ave NE and C St. NE on which sit very expensive row houses.  

 

History

The Capitol Hill Hospital has been at the site since the 1920s when the old, now abandoned, section of the complex was first built.  At that time it was known as Casualty Hospital and before that Rogers Memorial Hospital, a proprietary hospital named after the founder and owner Dr. Rogers.  During the 1960s the hospital began an expansion which included purchasing property in the near-by blocks, creating parking lots, and anticipating growth.  It was at that time that the Hospital, with the easy availability of low-cost Hill-Burton federal loans built the tower portion of the facility.  It was also at that time that the Hospital’s land banking activities came under fire from nearby residents as the institution appeared to be on a course of tearing down much of the adjacent neighborhood.  As a result of this clash, the hospital entered into an agreement with the Capitol Hill Restoration Society, acting on behalf of the residents, not to acquire any further property without a real plan of development, and after consultation with the community.  

 

In the late 1970s and 80s the Hospital embarked on an effort to involve the community and attract local residents to use its facilities.  As a result a number of community residents became hospital board members, including several past presidents of CHRS.  In the early 1980s Capitol Hill Hospital and the Washington Hospital Center formed Medlantic Healthcare Corp. now known as Medstar, one of the largest non-profit health care groups on the East Coast.  In the late 1980s Capitol Hill Hospital began to lose substantial amounts of money and was finally closed as an acute care facility by 1990.  The property was sold to a group of investors, lead by a Dr. Shinn.

 

During the Shinn group ownership the Hospital has had a series of problems with both neighbors and licensing authorities.  In this regard, neighbors have complained over parking problems at the Hospital stemming from problems in the underground portion of the parking facility in the Hospital itself, and the loss of parking due to townhouse development on the former hospital parking lot on 7th Street.  Licensing authorities in the District have several times threatened to close the facility for failure to adhere to licensing standards.  And, after selling both the Hospital and its parking lots to the Holliday Corp. for development, the Hospital went into Bankruptcy, voiding the sale of the Hospital itself (the parking lots were a separate sale and have been developed by Holliday). The Hospital was bought out of bankruptcy last July by a group which continues to run the same activities at the site: nursing home and inter-mediate care.  

 

Zoning Situation

How the Hospital acquired the R5D zoning category is not clear.  The District was last comprehensively re-zoned in 1958.  And, it is possible that this zoning was the product of a determination that the R5D zone fit the on-going acute care hospital use.  In accordance with the Ward 6 Plan the Hospital is supposed to have a campus plan.  No such plan has ever been developed, and the services rendered on site have changed substantially--it is no longer an acute care hospital, but more a nursing home.  It does not have the heavy- duty equipment such as operating rooms, extensive x-ray facilities and busy emergency room with attendant constant ambulance runs.  Today, it is more a residential care facility than an industrial medical care facility.

 

Recent Development History

Although the Hospital site is within the Capitol Hill Historic District, only part of the hospital is a contributing structure to the historic district; the new tower and the open space on the site are available for the intense development allowed under the R5D designation.  And, that was the crux of the conflict over the development proposal from Holliday for the site.  They proposed keeping the tower and the old part of the hospital but adding as many as 144 units in new development on the parking lot and yard now open space on the site. Although the Holliday proposal disappeared with the recent bankruptcy, there is a risk that a new, more intense use will come back some time.  Now is the appropriate time to downzone this site to reflect both its current use and almost certain future use.

Zoning Comparisons

Zone

% Lot Occupancy

FAR

Height in feet

R5D (existing)

75%


3.5


90


(with PUD)
+/-


4.5


90

R5B (proposed)
60%


1.8


50


(with PUD)
+/-


3.0


60

R4


60%


 ----


40

C2A


80%


 2.5


50

